
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, March 13, 2017, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, March 13, 2017.

           
PRESENT:
Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, Jim Hillberry, and J.R. Gonzales
                  ABSENT:       Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, and Don Richards        



                  ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Klindt

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the February 13, 2017 board meeting. Jim Mentock made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 13, 2017 meeting as printed.  Second by J.R. Gonzales.  AYE:  Board Members:  Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the March 13, 2017 bills list totaling $ 88,396.15.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Jim Hillberry made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE:  Board Members:  Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well project
· Bill Spickelmire, RustNot Corrosion, is scheduled to be here April 24th. The Chief Pipeline Operator will work with him that week to finish up this project.
· We have received all of his outstanding bills, so he is up-to-date.
Update on the Pipeline Relocation II project

· The Manager reported that the WBI cultural study was too old to be acceptable. He requested quotes from three local archeologists; two responded. Pat Eggleston of High County Archeology, Ralston, will be conducting the study, starting today, for a not to exceed price of $1,575.00.
· Pat will then submit the study to the BLM for review. Results of the review should be back to us within three weeks. The BLM has thus far billed us for their processing fees of $433.

· The Manager noted that the upcoming project schedule includes the 90% plans due by mid-March. The agency review is scheduled by the end of March. The BLM permit is required before we can get the DEQ permit, which may take 60 days. Bid advertisement is scheduled for July 4th. The bid award is scheduled for the August 14th board meeting. Construction is projected to start in November.

· DOWL wishes to present an amendment of approximately $45,000 to the board for the extra costs they have incurred in working on this project. The request would include the extra work for the BLM permit and requests from the archeologist through the BLM; project length extension; the work done investigating a new pressure control station and control valve work in the existing pressure control stations; and the additional work needed to engineer the existing Southend water line around where we plan to install the first tie in vault, which will include a possible future tap for Southend water. The Manager suggested to DOWL that they take a closer look at the charges they intend to submit. DOWL will present the proposed amendment at the April meeting.
· There was discussion regarding the possible amendment

Update on the Emergency Pump Retrofit project
· The Manager reported that on February 24-25, we had a two day river run to allow Advanced Pump and Equipment to monitor the new EPS pumps for the leaks we experienced in the December river run. The pumps did not leak the entire time.
· The pumps are under warranty for a year, so if there is leakage during the upcoming river runs, repairs are still covered. The retainage check has been released.

Update on the Debt Service Refinancing

· The final paperwork was signed at the February board meeting. Two days after that meeting, funds transfers took place that paid off the old loans and funded the new debt service reserves and payment accounts.

· The Manager recorded the WWDC mortgage releases on March 10th, 2017.

WAM-JPIC health insurance board ballot

· The Manager handed out the WAM-JPIC health insurance board ballot. 
· There was brief discussion of the nominees.
Jim Mentock made a motion to nominate Andrew Sibai, Glenrock and Phil Hinds, Evansville, for the two -three year town seat term, Michelle Sussex, Lingle, for the one - one year town term  seat, and Judy Just, LGLP, for the one - at-large three year term. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members:  Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Preliminary FY-2018 budget

· The Manager presented the preliminary FY-2018 budget, noting changes from the previous fiscal year, including the change to paying our loan on a monthly basis, rather than the annual basis required by the previous loans.
· The preliminary budget will be mailed to the towns if approved by the board. The preliminary budget will discussed again at the May board meeting will be presented for approval at the June board meeting. Our current FY-2017 budget will require several amendments at the June meeting. 
Jim Hillberry made a motion to approve the preliminary FY-2018 budget as presented. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Chief Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator (CO) gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report. There was brief discussion regarding the report.
· February was a short month for water usage, with a drop in production noted. Treatment costs are up compared to last year at this time. The price of ammonia and cationic polymer have both gone up, and we are using more caustic to maintain a higher pH for corrosion control.
· The new load shedder is onsite. Errol Dreyer will begin installation next week. The current concrete pad has been enlarged to accommodate the larger size of the new load shedder.

· The sleeve valve (influent vault) project is waiting on the replacement isolation valve to arrive.
Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline Operator (CPO) has completed the retrofit of the Powell distribution valve – it is performing better than anticipated.
· PCS#2 is the next to be retrofitted. We have the parts now and it is a relatively small job. The six inch valve for PCS#3 is in, but still lacking all fittings to complete. The work will not be done until next winter.
· The painting at the Cody Service Connection building is complete.

· A snow plow blade has been installed on the utility truck.

· Plant roads are partially fixed from the recent washout. More drainage work is needed.

· WYDOT is not letting the Lovell Sage Creek project for bid until May 2017 – changed from March 2017. That will allow us two more months to complete our part, if needed.

Manager’s Report

· WYO-STAR interest for February was 0.67%. January’s interest was 0.58%. Interest rates should continue to rise.
· Water use figures for February were down from January, though still up 7% over last year’s figure. We are up 3.4% for the fiscal year.

· We have received twenty resumes for the Operator-in-Training position. The job opening closes on March 24th.

· The Cody Cowboy Church that shares the church building east of us with Redemption Church has applied for a special use permit to conduct the Cody Rodeo Cowboy Ministry from late May to early September. The Manger will attend the first Planning & Zoning meeting regarding this SUP on March 21st at 7 p.m.

Other Business

There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 11:02 a.m., Jim Mentock made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by J.R. Gonzales.  AYE:  Board Members:  Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.

   Attest:         
  
Chairman

            Secretary

